MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AUGUST 3, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, AUGUST 3, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:03 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of third August 2007
shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS, MICHAEL J. MOLINA,
JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER JO ANNE JOHNSON.
(Councilmember Johnson was not present when the roll was called; however, she
arrived at 9:07 a.m.)
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, eight members are
present and one excused.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, this morning, opening remarks will be given by our
colleague from the district of Wailuku, Mr. Victorino.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Victorino.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, let us please proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, with respect to testimony on ceremonial
resolutions, we have not received any requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ladies and gentlemen of the gallery, we have four resolutions under congratulatory
or, or "ceremonial," and we are asking anyone at this time if there is anyone wishing
to provide testimony on any of the four agendized ceremonial resolutions, to please
make yourself known and we will be happy to provide you with an opportunity to
share your thoughts with us this morning.
Okay, Members, seeing no one coming forward, with no objections, the Chair shall
be closing testimony on ceremonial resolutions.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
(Councilmember Johnson arrived the meeting at 9:07 a.m.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, Yeah, at this time. The Chair, at this time, first, we welcome Ms. Johnson
to the proceedings.
Members, this morning, we do have some special student guests from a land far, far
away. And we will recognize, at this time, Mrs. Stephanie Ohigashi to please come
forward to the podium so she can make her introductions to the Council and to the
people of Maui County,
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INTRODUCTION OF STUDENTS
FROM MIYAKO ISLAND, OKINAWA, JAPAN
MS. STEPHANIE OHIGASHI: Thank you, Council Chairman Hokama.
Aloha and ohayo gozaimasu,
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MS. OHIGASHI: It gives me great pleasure to introduce to you today the students from the
sister city of Maui County, the island of Miyako-Jima in the Okinawan archipelago.
For the past three years now since Maui County celebrated its centennial, the Mayor
and the newspaper, the local newspaper, have been sending these students to learn
English, Hawaiian culture, hands-on activities, and also about the problems that we
share.
I've learned a lot from them about their groundwater sources, and they're learning a
lot about ours, so it's been a mutual exchange.
At this time, I would like to call upon the student representative. He's the oldest.
He's fifteen years old, Mr. Kodai Miyagi, who will speak on behalf of the group and
introduce the rest of the students.
Kodai-san. Hai, dozo.
Please give him a warm welcome.
MR. KODAI MIYAGI: Dear Chairman Hokama and Council Members.
Hello. My name is Kodai Miyagi.
We are from Miyako-Jima. Maui is Miyako's sister city. We share beautiful sea,
beautiful sky.
Now I introduce you to our members. This is Shiori.
MS. SHIORI FUKUI: Hi.
MR. MIYAGI: Atsumi.
MS. ATSUMI KAWAMITSU: Hi.
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MR. MIYAGI: Yuki.
MS. YUKI UECHI: Hi.
MR. MIYAGI: RISA.
MS. RISA SHIROMA: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Yurino.
MS. YURINO ONAGA: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Mami Kobashigawa.
MS. MAMI KOBASHIGAWA: Aloha,
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Mami Sawada.
MS. MAMI SAWADA: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Manami.
MS. MANAMI SHIMOJI: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Itsuki.
MR. ITSUKI NIKADORI: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Shino, Shino.
MR. SHINO OKUHIRA: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
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MR. MIYAGI: Yui,
MS. YUI MIYAGUNI: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: Kisaki.
MS. KISAKI MAEDOMARI: Aloha.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
MR. MIYAGI: We are enjoying being here. Thank you for inviting us here. We have
presents from Miyako-Jima for you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. OHIGASHI: Thank you.
MR. MIYAGI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mrs. Ohigashi, is there some additional?
MS. OHIGASHI: They would like to present each of the Councilmembers with a special gift.
They--he did say that it's a special senbei, which is a rice cracker, from their island;
and they have a box for each of you. And he did tell me that it's low calorie. So
please enjoy.
Also, I did want to introduce our chaperone, Ms. Tomoko Taira--if she could stand up.
MS. TOMOKO TAIRA: Hi.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hi.
MS. OHIGASHI: This is a very brave girl to take care of thirteen teenagers, and this is her
second time to Maui. She begged to come back. So we welcome her, and she's
been doing a great job.
Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Would 1 be inappropriate in asking for a short recess so
that we may not only accept the wonderful gifts that these children have brought to
us, but we also have leis that we'd like to present to them, if this is okay with you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for that request.
The Council shall stand in recess till nine-twenty.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:12 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:20 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall return to session.
Mr. Clerk, proceed with the agenda.
The following proposed ceremonial resolutions were presented.

CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-91
HONORING MAUI HIGH SCHOOL'S AUTOMOTIVE
TEAM OF BRANDON SATO AND DUSTIN TEXEIRA
FOR CAPTURING THE HAWAII STATE TITLE AND
PLACING 101 " OVERALL IN THE 2007 FORD/AAA
STUDENT AUTO SKILLS NATIONAL FINALS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. If I could have the County Clerk
read the resolution in its entirety.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair; and thank you, Clerk, for reading the
resolution.
Members, I would like to ask your support in recognizing the outstanding
achievements of this team of young men recently graduated from Maui High School,
their instructors, and for the Maui High automa--Automotive Skills Program, whose
efforts have once again captured the State Auto Skills title for the fourteenth year in
sixteen years they have entered competition.
In addition to the State title, Brandon and Dustin went on to demonstrate their skills
under pressure by placing in the top ten at the national competition in Michigan,
competing with forty-nine other teams across the . . . country.
The field of auto mechanics have evolved over the, over the years, with
computerization and advanced technology, requiring greater use of critical thinking
and knowledge, and a mastery of technology to maintain and repair vehicles.
I admire these young adults' dedication and ability to perform at this level. I wish
them success in their future endeavors whether it be in the automotive industry or
other fields.
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While Brandon and Dustin can take credit for their performance in competition, I
would like to recognize the contribution of educator Neill Nakamura for his
involvement mentoring this team, and soon-to-retire veteran instructor Dennis Ishii
who has instituted, maintained an award-winning automotive program at Maui High
School.
Chair, during the budget, impressed by the success of this program, this body
supported a grant to Maui Economic Development Board, Inc., to assist in the
development of Maui High School program model that can be replicated in other
schools in our community. We look forward to those efforts.
In recognizing the team's accomplishments, we also acknowledge the support
received by the students' parents and families, dedicated educators, and the
community.
I urge Members to join me in congratulating this Maui High automa--Automotive
Team for their achievements, through the adoption of this resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, as a very proud alumna of Maui High School, I'm really
excited to have these folks here again. They have really set the bar for vocational
training here in the State of Hawaii. They demonstrate what can be done when you
have a team that works well together. And I want to congratulate both the students
and the administrative staff that they work with.
All I can say, guys, is "Go Sabers!"
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Baisa.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And as another former Saber, I'd like to extend my congratulations to both Brandon
and Dustin.
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And as a former educator, I can really appreciate the efforts of Mr. Ishii and
Mr. Nakamura with their work.
And the skills that these young men possess, I tell you, is a real valuable one; and
keep doing a great job and making Maui proud.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, is there any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Good morning. I, I just want to say, you know, taking honors, top honors, fourteen
out of sixteen years, that's pretty incredible. And, you know, it's not just a, a,
indicative of the dedication of the teachers, but of the students as well. And, you
know, I, I guess automotive repair in Maui County is going to be well taken care of in
the years to come.
And I just want to congratulate them all for their, you know, dedicated effort in
keeping Maui in the top ten and again demonstrating Maui no ka of to the rest of the
world, or at least the nation.
Thank you, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
And I'd like to echo the same sentiments. I'd also like to congratulate their parents
because they're an integral part of their educational process. And I have believed
when parents, teachers, administrators, and students work together, that's the team
that really makes thing, and I'm very proud.
And I'd also like to thank Ford because they continue to sponsor this year after year,
and I think it's indicative of businesses, corporate America, who believes that the
youth of American needs to be, to be assisted, to be helped, to be made a part of.
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And they've not only talked the talk, they've walked the walk. And I'd like to
congratulate Ford Motor Corporation for their continued support of this program.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, anything else? I would just quickly add that the public school system has
taken a lot of criticism; but when you have the right faculty, you have the right
administration under Principal Yamanuha, and of course you cannot underestimate
the motivation and drive of our own students, public schools have been able to
produce outstanding products. And these two graduates are prime examples of what
we can achieve and it's not necessarily a disadvantage to go to public schools.
So to the students, faculty, administration, as well as the parents, we commend then
for continuing to put Maui County again on the map.
There being no further discussion, Members, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye"
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
If I could have Brandon Sato, Dustin Texeira, along with coach and instructor Neill
Nakamura, as well as Principal Randy Yamanuha to come to the lectern.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If you would please join us on the chamber floors, gentlemen.
Mr. Pontanilla, on behalf of the Council, if you would please.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.

So proud to introduce to the public Dustin, as well as Neill their coach, and Brandon
as well as Randy. I, I know Randy from long time because, you know, we do sit on
the Central Maui School Community Council. So I'm very proud of these students-very honored to finally meet Neill in regards to the accomplishments that they did at
Maui High School.
And I, I know Member Anderson had a car problem on Monday, and, and, you know,
next time, call these kids to fix your car.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You got a cell number?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
At this time, I would like to call on instructor Neill Nakamura to say a few words.
MR. NEILL NAKAMURA: Good morning. I just wanted to say a few thank-you's. Thank
you to the Council and Council Chair for this recognition. It does a lot to inspire, you
know, future students to come forth and, and do well. I also wanted to thank other
people, but that went out the window, so.
Oh, and, you know, Dennis Ishii sends his thanks as well. He's a, a very, very large
part of this operation here.
I'd like to introduce Brandon Sato who's going to say a few words, and Dustin
Texeira.
MR. BRANDON SATO: Thank you, Council Chair--Members and the Council Chairman.
There's a handful of businesses that I would like to thank. First one is Hertz Rent A
Car, especially Glen English, for supplying the practice car used for the competition;
Valley Isle Motors, especially Shannon Rowe for his help and support and for being
our personal cheerleaders; Snap-On Tools, especially Mike Moyers, for his support;
Standard Motors; NAPA Auto Parts, Kahului; and Shirota's Machine Shop.
Thank you.
MR. DUSTIN TEXEIRA: Thank you, Council and Mr. Chair.
I'd also like to thank--oh, that went out the window, too.
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I'd just like to thank Mr. Ishii. He is like the driving force behind us. And I'd like to
thank the community and the faculty and staff of Maui High for their monetary
support.
Thank you.
MR. RANDY YAMANUHA: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. YAMANUHA: On behalf of the Maui High administration, I want to thank the Council.
And this is true testament what a community can do to help our students in public
education. And on, from my behalf of my, personally, I really want to thank all of you.
And these students, anyway, have humble instructors. Mr. Ishii, he's back watching
the fort while we're here, so I know we gotta get back, but his dedication and many
years of putting the program on the map. I'm thankful for Mr. Ishii. And
Mr. Nakamura is, he's the protégé and is really stepping up also.
But thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, could we have a short recess for a photo take. I
guess it's going to happen for the next two also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair is happy to grant your request, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we shall take a short recess subject to the call of the Chair,
and we'll allow AKAKU to crank down their audiovisual requirements. So, Members,
we shall be in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:35 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:37 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall reconvene the regular Council meeting of 3 August 2007.
Mr. Clerk, let us continue with our agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION
NO. 07-91.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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RESOLUTION
NO. 07-92
CONGRATULATING CARL "MANU" ADOLPHO, III
ON BEING NAMED THE MAUI NEWS' MIL BOY
ATHLETE OF THE YEAR FOR 2006 TO 2007
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, may we have the resolution read throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Unfortunately, Carl "Manu" Adolpho, III, is not able to be with us this morning. But,
you know, when we contacted Manu and advised him that a resolution was being
drafted to recognize and, and, and acknowledge his major accomplishments, his
humility and his appreciativeness definitely impressed me.
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He's an incredibly well-rounded young man. His commitment to his family, his
dedication to his religion, his determined work ethic in athletics, his participation with
the Molokai community, and his academic stability offers this young man a future with
many options.
And as you have heard in the resolution, Manu has chosen to attend, on a four-year
cross country/track scholarship, Southern Utah University in Cedar, Utah. Sports
medicine or physical therapy are the goals that he had chosen for himself.
And Manu's parents, Carl Jr. and Vesta Adolpho, has done an incredible job in
helping to set the very foundation and family values for all of their children, and they
too needs to be congratulated.
Chairman, our youth are our future, and we are all in good hands.
We extend our congratulations to Manu. We wish him much luck in his endeavors,
and we are all very proud of what he has accomplished, and he is definitely an
exceptional role model. And as he ventures out to a new land for his educational
opportunities, I ask him to remember, You can take the man out of Molokai, but you
cannot take Molokai out of the man." Imua, Manu.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Yeah, I just want to add my congratulations to this young man. Sorry that he could
not be with us. He probably wants to soak up every last minute on Molokai before he
takes off for college, and that's understandable.
But, you know, he, he presents the youth of Molokai and the County and the State
with an example of what it takes to reach the top.
And when, when the resolution was read describing what his daily routine is, that is
the template. If you want to reach the top, you've got to dedicate yourself to that
level and focus your goal with all your efforts. And this young man has done that.
This is no easy task what he's doing. And he is to be congratulated for having the
courage and the integrity to stick to it and reach the goal that, that he's reached.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
August 3, 2007
Page 15

And you look at all these awards he's received in, in sports, it's pretty amazing to be
consistently the best and maintain a 3.2 grade average. It's rare to have a scholar
athlete of this caliber.
And so I would just like to congratulate him and his parents for all the support that
they've undoubtedly given to him in order to reach this goal.
Also imua, Manu.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I, too, would like to congratulate Manu, his parents, the teachers, and all of those that
are part of his life and his success. And the reason I speak is that it's gratifying to
see someone from a small district like Molokai, similar to even smaller Hana and
Lanai. To attain this kind of achievement from such a small pool of student athletes
is certainly an amazing accomplishment.
So I congratulate Manu, wish him well in college. And I congratulate Member Mateo
for bringing this forward to us.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you.
And as a parent of a former winner of this award, I know the pride that, that brings to
the family, to his school, to the coaches, but, more importantly, to his teammates
because his teammates also share in this award because they, too, participate; many
of them who help him, as well as all, all of their team to do well in all the various
sports, especially when you're talking volleyball and track.
But the one that I think is most endeavoring is I ran, when I was in high school, the
mile and two mile. We didn't have meters. It was mile, two mile. That's how long
ago that was. And I know those two particular disciplines, those two particular
distance really takes a lot of fortitude, not only physically, but mentally because
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you're out there and really, like the saying goes, a man on an island all alone. And
that's what it's all about when you run cross country and you run the distances, fifteen
and three thousand.
So I really congratulate Manu because all of his accomplishments here, I know just
alone running those distances has and will continue to make him a better person
because those disciplines will carry you very far in this world.
Again, imua to him and his family.
And thank you, Mr. Mateo, for bringing this forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chairman, thank you.
I did want to mention that Mr. Adolpho's counterpart, female counterpart to the
MIL Athlete of the Year Award, Miss Chelsie Machida, I will be presenting her with a
resolution on behalf of the Council at our next meeting. So just in case she's
listening, she's not forgotten.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment.
Is there anything else, Members?
I will just quickly add I have been fortunate to observe this young man in action
during his ability to play volleyball and basketball in the MIL League, and I can tell
you his on-court and off-court behavior has always been exemplary. So the
resolution is very accurate in its statements regarding the character, personality, and,
definitely, motivation of this young man.
And, again, it brings great pride to another sister island of this County, Molokai. So
Molokai no ka heke.
With no further discussion, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo, anything further with the resolution?
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: No, that's it. Chairman, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-92.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-93
CONGRATULATING HALE MAHAOLU ON ITS
40TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. If I could ask the County Clerk to read the
resolution in, in its entirety.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
It is my privilege to ask your support in adopting this resolution recognizing the 40th
anniversary of Hale Mahaolu and their dedication and efforts to provide our County's
elderly, disabled, and economically challenged citizens with housing and services.
It is hard to believe it's been forty years. Hale Mahaolu is an integral part of our
community. It literally serves as a safety net for our seniors and disabled . . . to
remain independent by providing decent and respectable housing and related
programs. Many Maui families have benefited from their services.
Over the years, Hale Mahaolu has established itself and expanded its opportunity
countywide whether it be Upcountry, Lahaina, Molokai, Lanai, Central Maui, and
recently in Kihei. Our citizens can be assured that opportunity exist to age in
surrounding that is familiar to all of us.
But equally important than the housing and programs provided by Hale Mahaolu is
the fact that Hale Mahaolu provides and promotes a sense of community. In
maintaining yearly events and promoting cultural traditions, and through networking
with our County agencies and valuable nonprofits, it assures activities and services.
Hale Mahaolu successfully promotes for its residents opportunity to maintain social
active lifestyle.
And so to Director Roy Katsuda, the dedicated staff members and its loyal Board, I
say mahalo and congratulations on forty years of service to our community.
I ask the Members to support this resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And I, too, want to
extend my congratulations to Hale Mahaolu on its 40th anniversary.
This organization has always been a first-class organization providing very important
services for our citizens here in Maui County. And I shudder to think what Maui
County would be like without them. So my congratulations to Mr. Katsuda, the
Board, and their outstanding staff for doing such a great job.
And I am certainly looking forward to that SPAMTACULAR event on August 18. It
will be the Superbowl of all SPAM events here in Maui County.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Molina.
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair.
It really is a very special pleasure for me this morning to congratulate Hale Mahaolu
on it's 40th anniversary. As the former Director of MEO, I was very privileged to have
a very close and very mutually beneficial relationship with Hale Mahaolu, Their
Board is first-class, their staff is incredible, and, of course, their CEO, Mr. Roy
Katsuda, is a hard act to follow.
I found that I could rely on him and that he would always be there, always keeping
the welfare of the community ahead of--in, in, in the top of his mind. And it's really
nice when you have a partner in the community that once you have a handshake,
you don't worry about it anymore. They'll be there, and their staff is just incredible.
I've had the opportunity to attend so many events. You know, they do mochi
pounding, and Fourth of July, and Chinese this and that. And I mean you name it,
they do it; and they, they go all the way from decorations, to theme, to invitations.
And the residents are so lucky to have that kind of support.
The other thing that has impressed me a lot, like Member Pontanilla mentioned, was
the fact that they have these annual fundraisers to benefit other nonprofits. And it
just shows how they network in the community and partner. It's not just about Hale
Mahaolu, it's about pulling everybody along so that we have all the services in our
community.
And I am very excited about the SPAMTACULAR event on August 18. My office
today, we encourage anybody who's in the building to come upstairs and bring a few
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dollars or we'll take a check if you, you know, if you bring that. And if you want to
bring Spam, we'll take that too. And in, as a reward for participating in helping Hale
Mahaolu and ultimately the Food Bank, we have fresh Komoda goodies. But there is
a price, and the price of admission is Spam or cash. So we welcome you to come up
and, and join us outside of our office today.
And, Hale Mahaolu, thank you for all you do for our community. There is no other
agency like you doing what you do, and we'd be in bad shape without you.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And, of course, that was not one solicitation.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
All the appropriate kudos have been expressed, and all I want to say is I want to
congratulate Hale Mahaolu on their 40th anniversary, and Mr. Katsuda and staff.
And as it relates to East Maui and the Hana District, we are pursuing to build or at
least try to get the first senior housing daycare center and senior center for East Maui
in Hana. And the Hale Mahaolu, especially Mr. Roy Katsuda, has stepped forward to
assist us with that endeavor.
And I congratulate them and thank them for their efforts on behalf of East Maui.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just want to give them a personal thanks because while
many people talk about the services that they provide to others, I'm very blessed to
be the recipient of services through the Kupuna Care Program, which is Respite
Care, for myself and for my husband.
And I've known Roy for a number of years and many of his staff members, and one
of the things that he has always done is he has always extended himself and said
whenever anyone, whether it was myself or other Members, and I know we did have
other Members of the Council that benefited from the services that are offered by Roy
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and by their staff members. And he's always been open, always just extending
himself and his staff as well,
I know that the Maui Adult Day Care is very pleased with being able to be located in
Lahaina within the Hale Mahaolu complex. I've really appreciated the participation
that Roy and his staff members have had in JACOSA, with representation on the
Council on Aging and also for the Maui Long-Term Care Partnership because if it
were not for the agencies like Hale Mahaolu and our other nonprofits such as MEO, I
think Maui would not be the place that it is. It's a very special place, and it's the love
and the care and all the nurturing that the people that are representing these
agencies bring to the table that really bring the quality of life up in Maui County.
And I'm very, very proud to support this resolution. And I hope there is forty more
wonderful years and many more.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I will say that all the accolades have been given out, but I just want to say that on
behalf of all the people of Maui County, those that have been there, those who are
there, and for some of us who may be there in the future, Roy and your staff and all
of you, I'd like to say mahalo, Godspeed, and keep up the good work.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
And I take the same opportunity in, in weighing in on providing my congratulations to
Hale Mahaolu as well. Truly, they, they have been the leader in keeping the public
focus in the needs of quality housing and services for all of our special needs groups
throughout the County.
The Home Pumehana facility on Molokai has really benefited from this affiliation, and
we're, we're very grateful and thankful for that involvement.
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And as those of us who are familiar with, with Roy, we all know that Roy's a little guy.
He's not very big in stature, but you know he is truly one of, one of the giants of an
individual and a champion in taking up the cause in providing quality-of-life issues for
all of those in need throughout this County.
So very grateful, very appreciative. And, as Mr. Victorino said, there's some of us
who not coming--Roy, reserve couple of units. We're soon there.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
I feel like taking Geritol.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I figure if I keeping taking "5-hour ENERGY", I won't
grow older.
I'd like to also congratulate Hale Mahaolu on their 40th anniversary. Forty years of
compassionate service to the people of this County is quite an accomplishment.
My tutu Inez McPhee Ashdown found her last residence with Hale Mahaolu, and so I
spent many days at their complex visiting with her; and, you know, it really was safe
harbor for her--and it's safe harbor for many people, older people who maybe do not
have family support, maybe have outlived those in their family who could have given
them that support--and Hale Mahaolu steps in and gave her security in her last years
and assisted her in, in innumerable ways.
So thank you very much, Roy and Hale Mahaolu, for all you do for our community--and save me a place.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members?
I would just quickly end the discussion portion by saying that on Lanai, with Hale
Kupuna, interesting that we call it Hale Kupuna on Lanai, which Hale Mahaolu
constructed and built, for me, represents one thing, Members, and that is a testament
of how this nonprofit, and through participation with our County, we've been fortunate
to participate, is a visible example of how we view our seniors--our kupunas.
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It is a trait of character that distinguishes not only the community, but the members of
a community, the treatment of our young and of our old.
And so while Mr. Katsuda, and I'm one that supports him greatly in his endeavors, I
think we would be remiss, Members, if we do not recognize the efforts of the staff,
those that give the direct services day to day to our kupunas, our residents that live in
these units in the various locations throughout our County, and that daily interaction
which continues that human element of compassion.
And so to the staff that are here today, we thank you very much for your dedication to
the treatment of your fellow man; and to Mr. Katsuda as the leader of the entity, we
look forward to many, many years of service not only from you, but your organization.
So with that, Members, there being no further discussion, I ask for the vote of all in
favor saying "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, I would like to call on Director Roy Katsuda and their Board President
Jean Brooks to come to the lectern, as well as all of the Board of Directors that are
here and, and I don't know if the side can hold the staff members so that the
audience out in TV land can take a look at who supports and who works at Hale
Mahaolu.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Great. And we'll ask AKAKU, we know that the "sea of red" is going to
be bright. So for all of those that can join us on the chamber floors, please come
forward.
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Okay, Members, before I re-recognize Mr. Pontanilla for the introductions, I hope he
will, will have Mr. Katsuda answer if "red" is the color chosen. Because if, for those
of you that know Mr. Katsuda well, he is a great alumnus from Lahainaluna. So I just
thought it was coincidental that, you know, the, every--the staff and everyone is
wearing red because, we know, of Lahainaluna's colors.
But, Mr. Pontanilla, please, on behalf of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I think red was, is, is appropriate because this weekend, this weekend, we do have
the Puunene Reunion. And when I was attending Puunene School, the colors was
red and white. So red is a nice color.
Chair, at this time, I would like to call upon their Board President Jean Brooks.
MS. JEAN BROOKS: Council and Mr. Chair. The Board of Directors of Hale Mahaolu
receive this resolution with humility and gratitude.
We know that we live in the best County in the best State in our country. And we
know that whatever Hale Mahaolu has been able to accomplish over the past forty
years, it's been with the support and encouragement of our governments, County and
State.
We thank you for the last forty years of support, and we ask you for forty more so that
we can help serve the people of Maui County.
Thank you very much.
MR. ROY KATSUDA: Good morning, everyone, Council Chair, Council Members.
Thank you for having us. We appreciate the resolution a lot.
Our theme for our 40th anniversary is "Because of You". Because of you, our
present Council and past, and, coincidentally, the Chair, I believe, at that time, was
Riki's father. So thank you for continuing that tradition. And because of you, our
present Mayor and past Mayors, Hale Mahaolu has been able to provide housing and
supportive services because of our partnerships. And I want to say because of you,
our community of Maui County, be assured that Hale Mahaolu will continue its
commitment.
I'd like to thank our Board and thank our staff for all of their work. And we don't have
much time so we got to get back to work--no. But I do thank all of you for being here.
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It has been an honor, and we look forward to forty more years. We have a
SPAMTACULAR event, as you know, on August 18. And as a small token of our
appreciation to the Council, two of our staff members, Paige and Kim and some
members of the kitchen made some Spam musubis and they're passing them out.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Thank you.
MR. KATSUDA: And we'd like to thank you. I, I think the Chair deserves an extra one,
yeah.
Thank you, staff, and thank you everyone. Hope to see you on August 18. And save
your date, October 4 is our dinner celebration at the Kamehameha Golf Clubhouse.
See you then. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Roy, Jean. And thank you very much, staff, for being here, as well as the
dedicated Board of Directors. We really appreciate all of you coming here to
celebrate your 40th anniversary with us. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And I would just, Members, with your indulgence, ask our technicians and engineers
downstairs and, and AKAKU, if they could pan the gallery and have our community
see the people that are the faces of Hale Mahaolu that provide services to our
kupunas, especially those that have continued to build the County through the many,
many years. So if AKAKU can, at this time, do a pan of the gallery, it would be
appreciated.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Smile.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Members.
And I can tell you, those of you that doing this Spam thing, I was able to go to the
great land of Spam. It's in Rochester, Minnesota. They have the largest billboard
you're going to see. It says "Hormel, Home of Spam". And I was thinking of how
could I take that sign off and bring it to Maui.
Roy, thank you so much. Ladies and gentlemen, thank you for your presence here.
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Ms. Anderson, did you have a request? No, okay.
Thank you very much. Members, we'll, before I re-recognize the Clerk, we'll allow the
gallery to depart and then we will continue with our agenda.
Okay, Members, thank you for that indulgence.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION
NO. 07-93.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-94
CONGRATULATING KKAHUMANU CHURCH ON
ITS 175 TH ANNIVERSARY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RESOLUTION.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Medeiros, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt
the resolution. Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to ask that the County Clerk read the resolution in its entirety.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair, and I want to thank the County Clerk
for reading the resolution.
At this time, I'd like to yield to my colleague from Wailuku where Ka'ahumanu Church
is located. I'd like to yield to Member Victorino.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
It takes us great pleasure to honor this historic anniversary, 175 years. Something
that back then may not have been even realized or even dreamed of.
And for many of us who have grown up in Wailuku who've traveled this road out here,
High Street, Ka'ahumanu Church has been a landmark as far as a historical site.
Many of us have spent many a day with various gatherings there. I've had many
weddings and family events there. They still have other public events. The
entertainment that they provide really brings a little ambiance to Wailuku town. It's an
area that people can feel comfortable, get under a shady tree, and enjoy a wonderful
breezy day in Wailuku.
And Kahu Hau is here today, and we'd like to ask her, with your permission, to come
up to the podium to say a few words after we are through.
So, again, on behalf of myself and all my colleagues here, I'd like to congratulate
Ka'ahumanu Church on its 175th anniversary.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to add a few words to my colleague's comments.
As most of you have seen, there was a, a very nice Maui News article recently
honoring and covering the history of Ka'ahumanu Church.
And my connection and, and appreciation for Ka'ahumanu is that being raised in
Hana, she was born in Hana and she was hidden in a cave on Kauiki Hill from those
that wanted to harm her. And as a young boy growing up in Hana, friends and I, in
order to get to the cave, would have to climb a tree. It was well hidden and not
accessible from most areas. So we used to go into the cave and look out over Hana
Bay and, and think back to her time how could a young child be in this cave and have
to be hidden there.
And also within my staff, Lei Kihm, her mother--her grandmother was the
Ka'ahumanu Church scribe in the ear--early 1940s, so it, it connects us to our
ancestors and it brings great pride for us, for me and for the Hana community to
congratulate Ka'ahumanu Church in their 175th anniversary.
And Queen Ka'ahumanu was, you know, the favorite rife--wife of King Kamehameha.
And as a student attending Kamehameha on Oahu, we learned a lot about the
woman that she was. You know, as ke alii wahine nui, she was very instrumental in
bringing Christianity to Hawaii.
So we congratulate them again.
I ask my colleagues here to support this resolution.
Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I, I just can't let this pass, 175 years. How many
things do we have that are 175 years old and still standing, and still serving the
community so beautifully as Ka'ahumanu Church. It truly is the jewel of Wailuku.
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And I have the privilege, in my office, for the last ten years, to look out onto
Ka'ahumanu's grounds and the beautiful steeple. And, and it, it's provided me with
respite many a time over the last ten years by just being able to walk across the
street and visit the church grounds, sit under a shady tree, have my lunch.
I think it was 9/11 when they had opened the doors and provided a place of comfort
for those who were feeling lost at the time. Myself and many of my colleagues at the
time did that.
And I just am so proud to be part of a community that recognizes the significance of
our historical buildings and sites, and, and treat it with such respect.
So I thank the Members who brought this resolution forward, giving it recognition
here in the Council chambers.
And congratulations to all the kahus and those who have kept this glorious jewel of
Wailuku alive and well all these years. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there anyone else, Members, who would like to share their thoughts before we call
for the mo--vote? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair. At this time with your permission, I'd
like to ask Kahu Lowaena Hau to come to the chamber floors.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
If Kahu Hau would please join us.
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KAHU LOWAENA HAU: Aloha mai kakou. I'm honored to be here this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Kahu, Kahu, wait. We like give you one lei first.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros, if you would please, on behalf of the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
It gives me great honor for Member Victorino and I to introduce to you the Kahu of
Ka'ahumanu Church, Kahu Lowaena Hau.
KAHU HAU: Again, aloha mai kakou.
MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL: Aloha.
KAHU HAU: It is an honor to be here this morning to speak about our beloved Ka' ahumanu
Church. And we did have a wonderful celebration on Saturday.
And I remember three years ago, we opened the doors so that the Mayor could come
in and we had prayer for the hundred anniversary, ah, celebration, centennial
celebration of Wailuku. It was an honor for us to do that. And we, we're very happy
to be able to do that for the County of Maui.
We are also having "Entertainment Under the Tree" every third Thursday, as I have
seen Councilman Victorino there, so we are happy to have the County come over for
lunch, brownbag lunch.
Our church, even though its birthday is next month on the nineteenth, I'm not able to
be here because I will be off-island, so I said we should have it on the end of July,
which we did. And we thank all of the people who came, and we thank Morris for
coming over on Friday to get some, some words from some of our people who were
there.
We want to thank the County, the Mayor, the Council, Chairman Hokama, for
allowing us to be here today.
I would like to add to Councilman Victorino as he spoke about our children who need
education is very important. I believe that, too. And all of you gave such a beautiful
testimony to each of the, the youngsters who were here to receive resolutions for
their school. We do need our children to be educated. And we also would like to
allow our adults to be educated also.
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I am also going to the Vancouver School of Theology, and I am an adult, but there is
no end to learning, so even adults can learn, too. There's so much to learn. But our
children are the one that we need to encourage to be educated.
And my mom was also a recipient at the Hale Mahaolu Day Care Center. So is
there--can I make reservations there for myself? No, I'm just kidding.
But I thank you so much, the Councilmembers and Chairman Hokama, for being able
to be here for our church. I thank you for this resolution.
I'd like to say a prayer right now. Can we bow our heads.
Our Great God. We thank you for this beautiful day, the beautiful people who
are here and who are still here. I pray Lord that you continue to be with the
Councilmembers, with Chairman Riki Hokama. And to all those who are here
this morning, Lord, may your blessings abide with them.
I ask in Jesus name, amen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Amen.
KAHU HAU: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I know our ceremonial resolutions have taken quite a time out of our regular schedule
for the meeting, but if you will allow us, we'd like to have a short recess for a short
photo op.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that request. What the Chair will do, Members, on behalf
of all, all of you, we will take a slightly extended recess so those of you that need
some requirements either for yourself or to touch base with your offices, you have the
opportunity to do so.
The Chair will have the Council stand in recess till ten-fifty, 10:50 a.m. Council is in
recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:33 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:54 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
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CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui 3 August 2007, regular meeting is
hereby reconvened.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the last resolution congratulating Ka'ahumanu
Church on its 175th anniversary, that resolution is RESOLUTION NO. 07-94.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, proceeding with the presentation of written or
oral testimony, we have received two requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Before we call up our first testifier, the Chair will share some of the ground rules of
testifying before the Council.
When your name is called up, please come forward to the podium or lectern to my
left. We will assist you with monitoring your time. You have three minutes to give
your testimony, at which time at the beginning the green light shall go on. At the
two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on and indicate to you, you
have thirty seconds to conclude. At the three-minute mark, the red light will go on
and that means your three minutes are up.
If you do have additional comments to share with the Council, the Council provides
you with a second opportunity after all others have spoken up to a maximum of three
additional minutes.
And we appreciate those that are remaining in the gallery for the closure of your
phones or buzzers, as well as for the staff and Members, I would ask to adhere to the
decorum of the chambers.
With that, Mr. Clerk, let us please call forward our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: First testifier is Katie McMillan, to be followed by Chris Speere,
both testifiers will be testifying on County Communication 07-232.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And to Ms. McMillan, if you are representing an organization, if you could please
share that information with us. Thank you.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. KATIE McMILLAN, MARKETING AND COMMUNITY RELATIONS DIRECTOR, MAUI
COMMUNITY COLLEGE (testifying on County Communication No. 07-232):
Sure. Thank you, Council. Thank you, Chair Hokama,
I am the Marketing and Community Relations Director at Maui Community College,
here speaking on behalf of the college.
I am speaking in support of bill 07-232. Unfortunately, I think that plastic bags are
one of the most visible forms of litter that you see on Maui. Driving the Piilani
Highway, you see them up in the trees and you know you're getting close to the
landfill when you see all the, all the plastic bags everywhere.
So I am pleased to announce that our Culinary Academy has taken a step this fall to
eliminate plastic bags in our Paina Cafeteria and instead will be offering students
reusable bags that they can use when purchasing food items; and they will also be
encouraged to use them whenever they go shopping.
I did a little bit of research and I just want to share with you a couple things because I
think a lot of people are so used to plastic bags, they think that they're a necessary
part of life. And in fact plastic bags really didn't come into widespread use until the
1980s, so we got by just fine with 'em.
Plastic bags also, according to an environmental research group called Planet ARK,
kill about 100,000 seals, turtles, and other marine life every year. And eliminating the
use of plastic bags or reducing their use is something that is widely recognized
around the world. There are many places that have placed bans or have imposed
taxes on their use, including Australia, Bangladesh, Ireland, Italy, South Africa, and
Taiwan.
So I think this is a really simple way to take care of our environment, keep Maui
beautiful, and it's something that we should encourage everyone to do. So thank
you
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. May I please ask for you to state your name for the record.
MS. McMILLAN: It's Katie McMillan.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. McMillan.

Members, questions for our testifier on her testimony? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
And, and thank you, Katie, for being here and being--waiting so patiently in the
gallery to give your testimony today.
I, I want to really commend the College for taking a big first step with this very
important issue.
And can you clarify again for us. You, you, the, I guess the non-usage of plastic
bags in the culinary arts department, that will begin for this upcoming.
MS. McMILLAN: That will begin this upcoming fall, which school starts the end of August.
So plastic bags will no longer be used in that facility.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And, and thank you for pointing out that we did just fine
without plastic bags prior to 1980, so I'm really glad you pointed that out. And thank
you so much for your testimony.
MS. McMILLAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Ms. McMillan, thank you for your testimony.
And I, I'm, you know, the bill that's being submitted by Member Molina, I, I think is
very environmentally friendly.
But in your research of other places that discontinued the use of plastic bags, and I
think you mentioned what was the replacement. But I think plastic bags came into
being when we decided we weren't going to cut so much trees down using paper
bags, so we went to plastic bags.
So what would be your recommendation, if we don't use plastic and we don't use
paper, what would be the replacement?
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MS. McMILLAN: I think the main issue with the plastic bags is they're non-biodegradable

and it's waste. In, in the statistics that I found, people really only get use out of a
plastic bags for ten minutes to carry their stuff to their car and to carry them inside,
and then it goes into our landfills where it never, never goes away. That, that will be
there forever.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, yeah, I'm aware of that.
My question is what is your recommendation for replacements of using plastic bags?
MS. McMILLAN: So what makes sense is to use reusable canvas bags.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Which the retail outlets would give out or sell or.
MS. McMILLAN: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. Okay.
And so my understanding we're just talking about plastic bags as used by retail
outlets.
MS. McMILLAN: Urn-hum.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And that, because we have many other plastic bags,
including trash liners.
MS. McMILLAN: Right,
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Ziplocs, and they end up in the landfill, and they're-MS. McMILLAN: They sure do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --they're not biodegradable either.
So I'm just interested in getting more information from somebody that has done some
research on it.
Thank you for your testimony.
MS. McMILLAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else that has questions for Ms. McMillan this morning?

Having none, Ms. McMillan, thank you for your testimony-MS. McMILLAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and your patience this morning.
MS. McMILLAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chris Speere testifying on committee--County Communication
No. 07-232.
MR. CHRIS SPEERE, MAUI COMMUNITY COLLEGE
Communication No. 07-232):

(testifying on County

Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SPEERE: Councilmembers.
Enjoyed the morning, particularly your articulate responses to the community
members. Very heartwarming to know that you're so dedicated and thoughtful.
I'm here to speak on behalf of the bill that Mr. Molina is proposing for discontinuance
of plastic bags.
We're initiating a program in our Culinary Arts facility where we will discontinue the
use. Were going to begin the process by giving our faculty and staff reusable
recyclable bag at our welcome back breakfast.
It's our hope that the faculty and staff will be examples to our students and the
community that there's an alternative available. It's a simple alternative. It's thinking
towards the future, but looking at the past.
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Mr. Victorino spoke about today is the first day of school. I can distinctly remember,
you know, kindergarten, first grade, my little lunch pail. It was a Farmer John lunch
pail. And I was always in trouble because I was breaking the stupid thermos, you
know, that, but that's the way it was. We had that pail; we took it to school; and then
we used it over and over again until, you know, the next model came out--Spiderman
or Superman.
But I think what we're trying to do at the College is to be a catalyst for change. We're
trying to set examples. We're, we're, and we're going to take the steps that need to
be done to do that. And we're not only looking at bags, we're looking at diet, we're
looking at health concerns, and we're looking at issues around supporting, you know,
local food products.
It's, it's a step in the right direction. Recycling and reusable products, it's, it's not a
trend, you know. This is a, it's a global movement, and I think it's in our best interest
here on Maui to get onboard. Why do we need to wait, right? We can be up front
and at the curve.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Speere.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And thank you, Mr. Speere, also for waiting patiently to give your testimony.
And, and I really like the idea of your promoting the College, as well as the issue of
reusable bags with the bag that you brought us here today. And I wanted to share
with you and I guess everyone else, the County has their own reusable bags as well.
So for myself, I'm, you know, starting to practice what I preach, I guess, so.
MR. SPEERE: I'll see you at the store.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. This is great, and so I'm really excited about the
College really taking this first big step. So I just want to personally thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Molina, thank you.
Further questions? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Speeres, for your testimony.
How much does a bag like that cost? Do you have any idea?
MR. SPEERE: Well, the cost of the bags is based in part on the, the quantity that you
purchase.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Certainly
MR. SPEERE: We're looking at 3,000 bags at approximately 2.50 a bag.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: A bag. Okay.
Thank you for your testimony.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Mr. Speeres, for being here, for both you and Ms. McMillan's testimony.
I had the good fortune earlier last month to go to San Francisco where this has been
the norm already. Banning plastic bags has been done in a large metropolitan like
San Francisco. And I was able to see some of the residual or the effects that it's had.
And be very honest. People were very accepted to the fact that plastic bags is no,
not accepted, and that these reusable bags, many were provided by chain stores,
many were provided by the, by the administrations of various counties in those areas.
But most importantly, I think it's people's acceptance, being able to want and do it.
And I think the people of Maui County have to understand we have a limited landfill.
We've been working on that problem. And we, if we don't eliminate plastics as a first
step, there's so much more that needs to be done, but that is one of the most—and
positive first steps.
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We will be in a quandary in the very near future, so what you have done and what
others have done, we should continue to promote. And 1, myself, have those canvas
bags and they're great. They work real well, you know, and you can use 'em time in
and time out. In fact, my, my wife has been called the "Bag Lady of Wailuku" 'cause
every time she goes to the fields, she has her canvas bag with all her goodies inside.
So that is something that I think our family and many other families have started and
hope to continue to, to expand.
Thank you, Mr. Speere.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any other questions for Mr. Speere, Members? These items will be referred to
committee for appropriate review and discussion.
Having none, Mr. Speere, thank you very much for your comments this morning. We
appreciate your presence.
MR. SPEERE: My pleasure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk, is there other request for testimony?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of individuals who
have submitted requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony on any of the
remaining items that are agendized for today's regular meeting of 3 August 2007?
Seeing none coming forward, Members, the Chair shall close testimony for today's
meeting with no objections.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 07-226

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated July 18, 2007)

In accordance with Resolution No. 99-26, transmitting a report on short term
investments for the quarter ended June 30, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-226.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-226. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This communication from the Finance Director provides Council the quarterly report
of the County's short term investments for the period ending June 30, 2007. The
report conveys total income earnings from these investments for the quarter as
$3,530,445.15.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any questions or further discussion on the motion before you? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-227

KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated July 24, 2007)

Transmitting seventy-five contracts for May 2007 for filing with the County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-227
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-227. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
This communication from the Finance Director transmit issued contracts for the
month of May 2007.
I sent a memo dated July 27, 2007, to all of the Members requesting that they notify
me if they would like to refer any contract to the appropriate standing committee for
discussion. Having received none, Members, I request that this County
Communication to be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you--
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, I, I, I'd like to add that I had a side conversation
with Member Johnson in regards to some parks contracts. And the Budget and
Finance Committee Chair is following up on some of those contracts to find out what
parks these contracts are located. And I'm looking at the, the dollar amount, it, it
seems to be things that we need to provide for ADA compliance.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, are those subject matter in contracts that are on your
May 2007 contract listing?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there a request for those specific contracts to be referred to
Budget and Finance under Finance responsibilities? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I thought that because it was subject matter that was in
my committee when I was Parks and Economic Development Chair, I just wanted to
follow up to make certain which parks were going to receive the ADA improvements.
So I did not feel it was important to take up the Council's time for that because it was
something I just wanted to make sure if the original, you know, because we're
required to be in compliance with that ADA list, I want to make sure that we're on
track. So I'm just personally following up on it with Member Pontanilla, and he's
being very, very helpful.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Members, the Chair will offer you one last opportunity to refer any contract that is
listed on the May listing of seventy-five contracts attached to County
Communication 07-227 for referral. Are there any requests? Okay, having none,
Members, any further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-228 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated July 27, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF
KIRSTIN M. HAMMAN AS A LEGISLATIVE ATTORNEY IN THE OFFICE OF
COUNCIL SERVICES", and requesting that the following motions be entertained:
1.

A motion to ADOPT the proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE
APPOINTMENT OF KIRSTIN M. HAMMAN AS A LEGISLATIVE ATTORNEY
IN THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL SERVICES"; and

2.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 07-228 BE ADOPTED AND THAT THE
COMMUNICATION BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
the proposed resolution attached to County Communication 07-228 and filing of such
communication. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, may we have the resolution read in its entirety, please.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much, Chairman.
In accordance with Section 4.A.2, Rules of the Council, it is now this Council's charge
to approve the recommendation made by the Council Chair to approve the
appointment of Kirstin M. Hamman as a Legislative Attorney for the Office of Council
Services.
Ms. Hamman has completed the testing and interview process and has done well.
Her years of experience as a practicing attorney and her practical application will
make her a contributing member to the OCS staff, and I ask the Members for their
favorable consideration in the adoption of this resolution, Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had a question because I guess I have never noticed
this particular wording where her appointment will--is it her appointment or is it that
the level of pay that we stipulate in this particular ordinance will terminate? Is she
terminating or is--I'm just curious.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The termination portion?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The termination portion is based on the Charter, and that is when our
terms also expire, Members. So her, her appointment runs with the term of the
Council.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that question.
Members, any further questions or discussion on the motion before you? Having
none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Well, since we've been in a regular process, the Chair will call for a short recess so
that Mr. Fukuoka and Ms. Shimizu may introduce the newly-appointed employee to
be introduced to you, the Members of the Council.
So, Members, we shall be in a short recess subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:16 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:18 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall reconvene the regular Council meeting of 3 August 2007.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 07-95.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
NO. 07-229

- JOSEPH PONTANILLA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 27, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTIONS 3.48.425 AND 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REAL
PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-229 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 07-230

- JOSEPH PONTANILLA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 27, 2007)

Transmitting a copy of a letter dated June 3, 2007, from Tony Fisher and Bill
Tavares, Vice-Chairman and Chairman, respectively of COMET - COMMITTEE FOR
MORE EQUITABLE TAXATION, relating to Acquisition Based Tax Reform.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-230 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(See pages 48 and 49 for comments.)

NO. 07-231

- JOSEPH PONTANILLA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 27, 2007)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2008 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI, AS IT PERTAINS TO
REVENUES - FEES, RATES, ASSESSMENTS AND TAXES FOR REFUSE
COLLECTION".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-231 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(See pages 48 and 49 for comments.)

NO. 07-232

- MICHAEL J. MOLINA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 20, 2007)

Transmitting a draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 20, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE REDUCTION OF
PLASTIC BAGS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-232 be referred to Planning Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO, 07-232 WAS LATER
REFERRED TO THE POLICY COMMITTEE. See pages 48
and 49 for discussion.)
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NO. 07-233 - CHERYL K. OKUMA, DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENTAL
MANAGEMENT, (dated July 25, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "INDEMNIFYING THE STATE OF
HAWAII PURSUANT TO A CONTRACT FOR GOODS AND SERVICES FOR THE
GLASS RECOVERY PROGRAM".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-233 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-234 - MICHAEL J. MOLINA, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated July 20, 2007)
Transmitting copies of correspondence dated February 13, 2007 and July 19, 2007,
from the Director of Housing and Human Concerns, relating to the First-Time Home
Buyer's Program; and requesting that the matter of the First-Time Home Buyer's
Program be referred to the appropriate committee.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-234 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-235 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated July 26, 2007)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 10.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO STOPPING, STANDING
AND PARKING". This proposed bill is to prohibit parking on both sides of Amala
Place between 10 p.m. and 6 a.m.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 07-235 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, Members.
Thank you for that reading, Mr. Clerk.
Members, you have the Chairman's recommendations of referrals of the County
Communications read by the Clerk to the various standing committees of the Council.
Are there any questions or requests to the Chair? Mr. Molina.
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COMMENTS RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 07-232, 07-231, AND 07-230
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chair, I respectfully request that County Communication No. 07-232 be
referred to the Policy Committee. And my reasons for that is the Planning Committee
is a five-member committee, and as we all know with the recent or infamous verbal
opinion from OIP, non-committee members cannot participate.
And being that this proposed bill for plastic bags, we have been receiving a lot of
input from the public on it, I, I would request that a nine-member committee be
considered. And I, I have spoken to the Policy Committee Chair, Mr. Mateo, and I've
also spoke to the Planning Committee Chair Balsa, and they've both agreed that this
matter should be sent to a nine-member committee. And I do want to thank Planning
Committee Chair Baisa for being so receptive to it because it's my understanding,
too, that she had a, a, a very big interest in this matter as well.
So that is my request, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Are, are there further requests before the Chair makes a, moves to the action portion
of the County Communications? Okay, there being no further questions or requests,
we shall make an adjustment regarding County Communication 07-232; and that will
be referred to the Council's Policy Committee.
All other communications shall be referred to the standing committees of the Council
as recommended on the left-hand margin of your agendas, Members.
Are there any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So ordered.
The Chair will make one comment for the community on Lanai.
Under
Communication 07-231, it is the Council's efforts in working with Public Works to
correct the rate of refuse fees for the island of Lanai. And we thank Budget and
Finance Chairman Pontanilla for his initiation of this ordinance amendment. So thank
you very much, sir.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
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Oh, excuse me. I have one more. I, I feel I need to make since these gentlemen
have been patient not only today, but through the various years. I thank the three
gentlemen that are here and regarding from the Committee on More Equitable
Taxation or COMET, with their proposal under Communication 07-230.
So, gentlemen, Mr. Fisher, Mr. Tavares, since you have your signatures on the
document, but I, I know all three of you are very interested. We thank you for your
proposal, and the Council's Committee shall be happy to take that under
consideration and discussion so that we can make appropriate adjustments. So,
gentlemen, thank you for your presence today.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
The following resolution for second and final reading was presented.

RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-90
AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN EMINENT DOMAIN
FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED
AT PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN AS UNIT 2 OF THE
MONTANA BEACH CONDOMINIUM, FOR PUBLIC PURPOSES
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE THAT RESOLUTION NO. 07-90 PASS ON SECOND
AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to pass--to
pass Resolution No. 07-90, nine-zero, on second and final reading. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
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The County of Maui is the owner of two of the three parcels of Montana Beach
Condominium Units 1 and 3.
Pursuant to Section 46-1.5(6) and 46-62, HRS, and Chapter 101, HRS, it authorize
counties to exercise the power of condemnation by eminent domain when it is in the
public interest to do so.
The acquisition of Unit 2 of Montana Beach Condominium property is in public
interest and necessary for public purposes.
Passage of this resolution will authorize proceedings in eminent domain for the
acquisition of Unit 2.
I respectfully ask the Members for their favorable consideration.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members, are there further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Long time coming to this point. And I just want to point out that the land involved in
this has been designated as Park and Open Space by this Council for twelve years.
It was designated Open Space and Park when the land was sold and the current
property owners began developing it without the proper permits.
This is a long, sad saga, and the taxpayers are paying the brunt of it. But, hopefully,
the ending result will be that for the first time, the County will own this land in
perpetuity for the public's use and greater good.
And so even though it's a painful experience that we've all gone through and I'm sure
painful for some of the homeowners that may have been led astray, the end result I
think is going to come out to everyone's benefit.
And, you know, the North Shore, they have very few beaches, and Baldwin Beach is
their playground and we don't own any of it, and now we do. And so maybe this is
the first step in first of all, taking action to stem the erosion rate that's going on there,
which is one of the highest erosion rates in the County. We don't want to lose
anymore beaches to that and so maybe now that we own it, and hopefully when we
own all of it through eminent domain, we can then take control and put in some
measures to stem the erosion rate and then maybe even develop some facilities for
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the public to be able to enjoy that area of Baldwin Beach. And, hopefully, it's a step,
the first step in extending the County and the public's footprint at Baldwin Beach for
generations to come.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Members, any further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just had a, a procedural question. Because, you know,
we're authorizing this to move forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: When we actually get the, I guess the figure that we have
to deposit with the court, that will also come before this body for approval at some
point in time, or will it be paid out of our claims and settlement fund?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is your Chair's understanding of our process, Ms. Johnson, that the
specific amount that would be required to be deposited with the court requires
Council action and, therefore, it would come through the appropriate standing
committee of the Council for recommendation, and then the Council will make its final
decision. Then if it is approved, the Administration will--shall be directed to move
forward in the process, which would be a deposit with the court for the acquisition.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Chair Hokama.
And for the benefit of the public, approximately how long would this process, would it
be anticipated that this process would take? Because it also involves, I believe,
appraisals as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct. One, of course, this is just half of the legislation required
to take it to the next step, Members.
You will see on your agenda that there is another item that Mr. Mateo needs to bring
forward regarding the consideration of securing a special counsel, which is the
second part of what is on today's agenda regarding the Montana Beach issue. If that
moves forward, then of course we get to move toward the actual contracting through
an RFP and documentation of a certified appraisal.
Mr. Moto, do you have any additional comments you wish to share with the Members
regarding the process regarding the acquisition of eminent domain?
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CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, let me say that the Chairman has been correct in his summaries.
The accompanying resolution on, also on today's agenda will authorize the retention
of special counsel. I cannot speak for special counsel, but I can tell you that, that she
has already been apprised of the situation and is ready to go once the resolution is
passed.
And I will note that one of the things that will have to be obtained is an appraisal.
How long it will take, I cannot say for sure. To be realistic, it, I'm thinking it's going to
be a period of, I think we have to think in terms of at least a month or more quite
frankly.
And the condemnation resolution does not have the language that you sometimes
see in other resolutions, condemnation resolutions, which authorize the deposit of a
certain amount of money. And so for that reason and for budgetary reasons, the, the
subject matter will eventually come back to the Council when it comes time to discuss
valuation and amount.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, thank you. I just was trying to get some sense of,
you know, if it's going to be six months, a year. You know, if it, if it's even a general
parameter. But I gather what we'll do is we'll be apprised by special counsel,
assuming they are appointed. So I'm, I'm hoping l--that it doesn't take a long
protracted period of time.
And I guess that's, you know, my wish for the community because this is, as Member
Anderson said, a long time coming.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair would just inform the Members that we'll be working with Mr. Moto and his
staff whereby we will, we will recommend expeditious processing of the contract, as
well as asking for a very timely analysis and assessment of the forwarding of
completed appraisal, Members.
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Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Resolution 07-90 passes second and final reading with nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 37 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT
FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN
FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT
DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION, WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY
PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO
KNOWN AS CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION-CENTRAL)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this time, the Budget and Finance Committee Chair, if it's appropriate to include
Bill 38 up to Bill 40--43, so that we can take this into one motion. All of these bills are
in regards to wastewater capital improvement projects seeking State Revolving Fund
Loans.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that request, Mr. Pontanilla.
First, the Chair will ask, are there any objections by the Members to consider taking
Bills 37 through 43 inclusive in one motion for second and final reading?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Hearing that from the Members, the Chair is open to a
restatement of the motion, and then I, I, so that I will recognize the appropriate
motion. So, Mr. Pontanilla, can you state the motion that Bills 37 for, to 43 shall be
considered for second and final.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR, I'D LIKE TO MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING BILLS NO. 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, AND 43.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, you have heard the motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded
by Mr. Molina, to pass Bills 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, and 43 on second and final
reading.
Mr. Clerk, please read the titles of Bills 38 through 43 for the record, please.
Bill Nos. 38 (2007) through 43 (2007) were presented at this time.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 38 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE
WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE WAILUKUKAHULUI WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY (WWRF) ELECTRICAL AND
SOLIDS UPGRADE, WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL
YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS WAILUKU-KAHULUI
WASTEWATER RECLAMATION FACILITY ELECTRICAL/SOLIDS UPGRADE)
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 39 (2007)

A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT
FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN
FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE
SEWER REHABILITATION, KIHEI-MAKENA COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT,
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CONSENT
DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION-KIHEI)
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 40 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE
WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA) CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION, WEST
MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES
(ALSO KNOWN AS CONSENT DECREE SEWER REHABILITATION-LAHAINA)
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 41 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE
WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE LAHAINA
WASTEWATER PUMP STATION (WWPS) #1 REPLACEMENT, WEST MAUI
COMMUNITY PLAN DISTRICT, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO
KNOWN AS LAHAINA WASTEWATER PUMP STATION NO. 1 REPLACEMENT)
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 42 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A STATE
WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE CENTRAL
OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE FACILITIES, COUNTYWIDE, FISCAL YEAR
2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO KNOWN AS CENTRAL OPERATIONS AND
MAINTENANCE FACILITY)
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 43 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AGREEMENT FOR A STATE WATER POLLUTION CONTROL REVOLVING
FUND LOAN FOR COUNTYWIDE PUMP STATION RENOVATIONS,
COUNTYWIDE, FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET ORDINANCES (ALSO
KNOWN AS COUNTYWIDE WASTEWATER PUMP STATIONS RENOVATIONS)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair,
The adoption of these seven bills will grant authorization to the Mayor to enter into
intergovernmental agreements for State Revolving Fund Loans to provide funding for
various wastewater capital improvement projects island-wide. Financing of these
projects through low interest State Revolving Fund Loans are more cost-effective
than using County General Obligation Bonds. And I ask the Members' support in
adopting these bills.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, are there further discussion on the motion before you?
The Chair will just thank the Chairman of Budget and Finance for expeditious
consideration. And I thank Director Arakawa, Deputy Miyamoto, and Division Head
Taylor for being responsive and moving these projects forward to avoid potential
environmental issues for the County of Maui.
So to the men and women of that Division, we thank them for doing their jobs well
and ensuring the proper service to our residents.
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There being no further discussion, Members, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bills No. 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, and 43 passes second
and final reading with nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
Bill No. 44 (2007) was presented at this time.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 44 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM
R-1 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT TO B-2 COMMUNITY BUSINESS
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I would also note that the Clerk's office has not
received any recorded unilateral agreement prior to today's meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, Bill 44 shall be deferred to the next
scheduled Council meeting, which I believe is on August, not 17th, it is August 20,
Members, I believe, Tuesday, since two Fridays from now the State and the County
will be celebrating, honoring Admission's Day.
Excuse me, Members--
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I stand corrected. We are scheduled for August 21, Tuesday,
9:00 a.m.
Ms. Anderson,
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair
Rather than noting a date certain, would it be appropriate to lay this on the Clerk's
desk until we receive the unilateral agreement, the recorded agreement, because it
may not happen by the date?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is your Chair's preference, Members, and your Chair's ruling in that I
feel for matters such as this that is before us for second and final. The, the normal
motion would be a motion to postpone, and normally our Rules of Procedure state
that we would give a time certain. And, again, if it is not ready by the next meeting,
Members, we will again defer final action. But that is just so that it is very clear
exactly when we will, we will be considering the next review and consideration of this
bill.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Okay, Members, the Chair will defer action on Bill 44 to the next scheduled Council
meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
BILL NO. 44 (2007) WAS POSTPONED TO THE NEXT
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING TO BE HELD ON AUGUST 21,
2007.
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Committee Report No. 07-73 listed under "Unfinished Business" was presented.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
07-73

- POLICY COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 07- 96 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE
EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ASHFORD & WRISTON LLP FOR THE
ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN
AS UNIT 2 OF THE MONTANA BEACH CONDOMINIUM", be ADOPTED;
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 07-73 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 07-73. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Your Policy Committee, Chair, met on July 3, 2007, and discussed
the request for authorization of special counsel.
The purpose of the resolution submitted by the Department of the Corporation
Counsel is to authorize the employment of Ashford & Wriston LLP as the Council--as
the County's special counsel for the possible acquisition of land situated at Paia,
Maui, Hawaii, known as Unit 2 of the Montana Beach Condominium
Deputy Corporation Counsel provided an overview of the request, explained that the
recommended special counsel has expertise and experience with contentious
eminent domain proceedings.
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Therefore, your Policy Committee recommends that the resolution entitled
"AUTHORIZING THE EMPLOYMENT OF SPECIAL COUNSEL ASHFORD &
WRISTON LLP FOR THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT
PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII, KNOWN AS UNIT 2 OF THE MONTANA BEACH
CONDOMINIUM" be approved, or adopted, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mateo.
Members, discussion on the motion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Again, Mr. Chair, I know Ms. Anderson and Mr. Mateo
have discussed this matter. But I feel it's, I feel very slated /Sic] that the people of
Maui County again are forced into a position of going after land which we should
have had, should be ours, and we have to spend money and effort and time to
reclaim that land which truly belongs to the people of Maui County. Open space, as
been mentioned by Ms. Anderson. And I just feel that it's a sad day but, again, the
reality of the world we live in.
And so that the people of Maui County know that we are not here and not wanting to
go to court and not wanting to do all of these eminent domain proceedings because
we have nothing better to do. It is to protect their open space and to make it
available to them and the future generations of this community.
And I wish to notify all the developers and people out there that, please, stop taking
advantage of the people of Maui County. We're not here to be taken advantage of.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION 07-96.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements." We made it before noon, and so my
apologies for a lengthy day. We'll start with announcements. We'll start,
Mr. Victorino and work our way down. Any announcements, sir?

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of August 3, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 12:05 p.m.
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